# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Autumn's gorgeous colors beckon on Lindenwood's golf course in October and November. Golf is a favorite fall sport at Lindenwood.

# In this Issue:

Dr. Roberts Named Dean

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1935

Page Four

Students Return September 15

Page Five

Girl of the Month

Page Six

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 122

SEPTEMBER, 1948

No. 1

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

# Dr. Eunice Carmichael Roberts Is Named Dean of the Faculty

New Dean Comes to Lindenwood from Eastern New Mexico College— Is Widely Known As Speaker and Is Member of Family Distinguished in Education

DR. EUNICE CARMICHAEL ROBERTS is Lindenwood's new Dean of the Faculty. Dr. Roberts, who accepted the appointment last month, comes to Lindenwood from Eastern New Mexico College at Portales, where she has been Dean of Personnel and head of the Department of Romance Languages since 1942.

Previously she served as a member of the faculty of the University of Illinois in the Department of Spanish, and earlier as an instructor in Spanish at Illinois College, Jacksonville, Ill. She is a member of Phi Beta Kappa and holds her A.B., M.A., and Ph.D. degrees from the University of Illinois.

Dr. Roberts has been a successful director of plays produced by the Newcomer's Club at Ohio State University. This year she has conducted a number of radio panel discussions on problems of current interest. She is widely known as a speaker and has made a significant contribution to education in New Mexico. She served on the state advisory committee for the Kellogg Public School Health Program and on the district executive council of the Student Christian Association. She is now New Mexico State Chairman for the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization.

Born in Jonesboro, Ala., Dr. Roberts comes from a family distinguished in education. Her father, Dr. Robert Daniel Carmichael, was Professor of Mathematics and Dean of the Graduate School at the University of Illinois. He is now retired. An uncle, Dr. Oliver Cromwell Carmichael, was Chancellor of Vanderbilt University and is now President of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching. Another uncle is Dr. Patrick Henry Carmichael.

Dr. Roberts is a widow. She has a son and a daughter, both of whom are married.

## Chicago Lindenwood Club Elects Mrs. Burton Tobias President

Mrs. Burton Tobias (Marian Hardtke, 1942-43) was elected president of the Chicago Lindenwood Club at the July meeting of the club, which was organized last spring. Mrs. Lyman Huff (Elizabeth P. Baird, '09) was elected vice president. The new recording secretary is Mrs. James P. Young (Gloria Stunkel, 1938-40) and the corresponding secretary is Mrs. Paul Schwendener, Jr., (Betty Waters, 1941-43). Mrs. David Kenman (Louise Mallory, '44) is the treasurer.

Dean of Faculty



Dr. Eunice Roberts

St. Louis Student Awarded \$1.000 Scholarship

Miss Bonita Lou Holt, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John W. Holt, of 5915 Washington Blvd., St. Louis, has been awarded a \$1,000 scholarship to Lindenwood for 1948-49. The scholarship is provided by the St. Louis Afternoon and Evening Lindenwood Clubs and is part of the clubs' contribution to the Alumnae Fund,

Miss Holt was graduated from Blewett High School in St. Louis last June and was one of the highest ranking members of her class.

# Miss Julia Connelly, Former Lindenwood Teacher, Dies

Miss Julia W. Connelly, an instructor in speech and drama at Lindenwood for 20 years, died at her home in Lexington, Ky., on July 28 after an illness of several months. She was 91 years-old. Miss Connelly joined Lindenwood's faculty before the turn of the century. After leaving the college she taught at Hamilton College in Lexington for 30 years before she retired. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to the members of her family.

# News From and About Members of the Class of 1935

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

T HIS MONTH we present the first installment of letters from the members of the class of 1935.

Lucille Meinholtz (Mrs. Martin Daniel Klinger), Center, Colo.: "I am just a small town housewife, emergency school teacher, wife of a soil conservationist, mother of an 11 year-old daughter, and an officer in P.E.O. Since my father's death January 20th, I've been very busy attending to my invalid mother's affairs in Colorado Springs. At this late date, I'm trying to play the piano and regretting I didn't do so at Lindenwood. Otherwise, our recreation consists mainly of fishing, hunting, swimming and just enjoying the beautiful San Luis Valley. We are building a new home on our farm near Center where we hope to be "Bromfieldites," where Helen Lou and I can have riding horses and where we hope to find permanency after ten moves in twelve years."

Catherine Blackman (Mrs. Howard Taylor), Essex, Mo.: "After graduation from Lindenwood, I taught home economics for five years. I attended Missouri University in the summer. I am married to a former teacher who is now a farmer. My present interest is a red-haired baby, Phil, age 7 months. I live in the small town of Essex, about 200 miles south of St. Louis. I would love to hear from my college friends."

Carolyn Courtney (Mrs. Keith Jones), Stillwater, Okla.: "I put Miss Gordon's good work to use the next year and gave speech lessons. Then I wound up my college career at what was then Central Missouri State Teachers College in Warrensburg. Came then six and a half years of teaching—the last five months coaching dramatics, at long last. At this stage of the game 'Miss Courtney' became Mrs. Keith Jones. Keith was fighting the battle of Amarillo at the time so I got a taste of being a G.I. wife. 'Twas fun. We have a 27 month-old daughter, Jennifer, and I'm already telling her all sorts of wonderful things about Lindenwood."

Chloe Neal Willson (Mrs. Frank E. Machado), San Luis Obispo, Calif.: "Right after graduation I began looking for a position in my chosen field—teaching. It was not easy at that time, but after schools in Missouri had been opened for about two weeks, I found one in Augusta, Mo., for English and science. I spent six enjoyable years there, gaining experience in many different ways. At the end of this time, a commercial instructor was needed in the high school of the neighboring town of Wentzville. Through four summers of

work at the University of Missouri and the Northeast Missouri State Teachers College, I had prepared myself for teaching in the business education field, abandoning my original field in science. This came to an end after three successful terms when it was possible to receive better pay and working conditions in other schools. I found such conditions in a community high school at Griggsville, Ill. This terminated at the end of the school term of 1945-46 when I decided to end my teaching career for that of a housewife. During the summer of 1944 when the War Department was calling for all kinds of clerical workers, I went to Washington, D.C., as a temporary civil service worker. It was there that I met my husband at Ft. Meade, Maryland, where he was stationed. We were married in June, 1946. Since he was discharged by this time and a native of California, our honeymoon was the trip from my home, Warrenton, Mo., to his homemy future one. Now you will find me out in the dairy barn most of the time helping my husband manage a dairy ranch in San Luis Obispo County near the city of San Luis Obispo, Calif. Our ambition is to some day own our own dairy ranch of about fifty heads of cows."

Virginia Krome (Mrs. Ralph W. Ryker), Wright City, Mo.: "After graduating from Lindenwood with a Bachelor of Music degree, I was unable to get a teaching position because music was all I was qualified to teach! We were in the throes of a depression about that time. Becoming discouraged, I went to St. Louis, spent eight months at Rubicam Business College, and ended up working in the office of Brown's Shoe Company for a year. The summer of 1937, I accepted a part time position in my home town high school. I had always dreamed of starting music in my home school, so I was pretty happy over the whole thing when I dashed off to the Western Illinois State Teachers College at Macomb, Ill., to increase my English credits. I was allowed to teach music by qualifying for two years of English. The next summer, in order to keep my job, I enrolled for ten weeks of English at the University of Colorado, Boulder, Colo. A year later I went back to Lindenwood for a course in Amerian Literature under Dr. Gregg and spent one summer at the University of Missouri. I now have a Major in English. September, 1940, I accepted a position teaching music in the Francis Howell High School, Consolidated District No. 2, Hamburg, Mo.

(Continued on page 6)

# Lindenwood Ready to Open Its 122nd Year

Faculty Conference to Precede Return of Students to the Campus on September 15— Full Program of Tests and Fun Planned Until Classes Are Organized on September 20

A CORDIAL welcome will await Lindenwood's new students when the college opens its 122nd year on September 15. Last minute plans for the reception of new and old students have been completed, improvements have been made on the campus, and the faculty has been enlarged and strengthened.

A two-day faculty meeting will precede the return of the students, opening on Monday afternoon, September 13, and including a dinner for the faculty and their families that night. The upper class Counselors will arrive on Tuesday and will be ready to help orient the new students when they begin to arrive the following day.

A full program is planned for the five days preceding the organization of classes on September 20. The testing program for Freshmen and all new students will begin at 1 p.m. on September 15. That night President McCluer will welcome the Freshmen at a meeting in Roemer Auditorium at 6:45 o'clock and there will be an informal faculty reception for students and parents in the Fine Arts parlors.

Thursday, September 16, the testing program will continue and registration will start for upper class students. Fun hours and sports are planned for the afternoon under the sponsorship of the Athletic Association, and there will be "dorm" parties that night. Friday registration starts for the Freshmen and there will be a Freshman Assembly at noon. A street supper will be given at 5 p.m. and following this traditional event there will be square dancing in front of Ayres Hall.

Saturday, after the registration and Freshmen physical examinations are completed, there will be a "White Apron Jamboree" at 8 p.m. Sunday afternoon the Student Christian Association will hold open house in the Library Club Room, there will be a tea at 6 p.m. and at 7 p.m. the students will gather for a hillside sing.

Student assistants for the campus radio station will arrive a week early in order to prepare for the opening broadcasts on September 15. The campus station was installed during the summer and is ready for use. The station will be under the direction of Miss Martha May Boyer.

## Fellowship Winners to Study in Texas and Iowa

Miss Lucette Stumberg, of Austin, Texas, has selected the University of Texas for her graduate work this fall. Miss Barbara Ann Little, of West Liberty, Iowa, will do her graduate work at the University of Iowa. The Lindenwood Fellowship in the Fine Arts Department for 1948 is divided between them.

# Margaretha and Elizabeth Clark Visit Campus in August

Lindenwood had an enjoyable visit last month with two of its alumnae, Miss Margaretha Clark, Class of '29, of Bakersfield, Calif., and her sister, Miss Elizabeth Clark, Class of '31, of Boonville, Mo. They are the daughters of Mrs. Cyrus F. Clark, who was a member of the Class of 1890. They brought with them a picture of their mother's graduating class, the silver that each student was required to bring in their mother's college days and some interesting old catalogs of the college and a number of old letters.

They still maintain their home at 504 West Blvd., Mexico, Mo. Mrs. Cyrus F. Clark's family, the Roths, are St. Louisans, and a number of the members of the family are alumnae. In addition to Mrs. Clark, who was Sophia Roth, they include Mrs. W. K. Roth (Anna Haeussler, Class of 1891), and Mrs. Henry McK. Wilson, (Julia Louise Roth, Class of 1873). Mrs. Roth was formerly president of the St. Louis Lindenwood Afternoon Club.

The family has made a great contribution to Lindenwood. The college has always been proud of the outstanding families whose daughters have come to Lindenwood. Much of what the college is today is due to the students of former days.

## Husband of Former Faculty Member Dies in New York

Word has been received of the death of Dr. Hugh Glasgow on July 17 in Geneva, N. Y. Dr. Glasgow was the husband of Dr. Beulah Glasgow, who was a member of Lindenwood's faculty from 1928 to 1935. Dr. Beulah Glasgow plans to continue to make her home in Geneva and to devote her time to the maintenance of a nature museum. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her.

# Arizona Club Is Named for Lindenwood Alumna

Mrs. Mary L. Johnson, of Mesa, Ariz., enjoys the distinction of being the only woman in Mesa to have a social club named for her. The Mary L. Johnson Club, which was organized several years ago, is a welfare group made up of Mesa women. Mrs. Johnson, who has been secretary of the Mesa Rebekah Lodge for 35 years, is a past president of the state Rebekah Assembly. She was Mary Lindsay and is a member of the Class of 1883.

# Girl of the Month

THE girl of this month is Evelyn Wahlgren Summers who was awarded the Lindenwood College Fellowship in June 1942. She entered Oberlin Conservatory of Music for her Master's Degree in Music, finishing all her requirements for the degree, except the thesis, in one year. She completed her thesis after she came to Toledo, Ohio, to work, and she received her degree in February, 1944. At Oberlin she was elected to Phi Kappa Lambda, a national honorary music fraternity.

Evelyn's work is in the Toledo Museum of Art. She teaches music appreciation to children, gives some adult lectures, has a radio series, and does commentaries for children concerts. She has four classes for children at the pre-school age. (This class was a new venture of hers last year.) The children learn how to listen to simple, short pieces, sing together, and express music in bodily movement. On Saturdays she has a music appreciation class for children in the elementary grades and one for fourth, fifth, and sixth graders. During the week besides pre-school, she has grade school correlation—classes from various schools around town come to the museum for a series of lessons in art and music. About one hundred school classes come for this work.

Each year three or four symphony orchestras, such as Cleveland, Chicago, Philadelphia, come to the Museum and play a children's concert for some 2000 children. It is her job to write program notes to be circulated with the music recordings to be played in the schools before the concert. At the concert she is on the stage with the orchestra to give comments on what the children are to hear.

Twice a year she has a radio series for children in the school rooms. She plays piano selections and discusses the music played. Booklets are sent to all the



Evelyn Wahlgren

teachers whose classes will listen. There are approximately 24,000 listeners in the schools of Toledo and surrounding territory.

Quite often groups about town, A.A.U.W., Child Conservation Leagues, and Elementary Education classes at the University ask her to talk on music for the young child.

In this interesting and instructive work of a child's appreciation of music, we wish Mrs. Summers every success.

# Roll Call of Class of 1935

(Continued from page 4)

This school building became a part of the TNT plant at Weldon Springs, Mo., in 1941, and a new building was constructed seven miles west of St. Charles. I taught music here for five years. April 30, 1943, Ralph and I were married. He is chief chemist for the American Car and Foundry Company, St. Louis, and since my Dad's death a year ago, we have made our home in Wright City."

Virginia Porter (Mrs. Glennon Schreiber), 255 Edwin, Glendale, Mo.: "Glenn and I were married in October, after my graduation in June. We have lived in St. Louis and the county for the past thirteen years. Our son, Jay, is now 11 and quite a boy. Life around here is never calm, what with club work, P.T.A.,

Cubs, and just living. I used to think anyone out of college thirteen years was too old to live, but I've changed my mind. I enjoy seeing all of the familiar names in the Bulletin and finding out about everyone."

(To be continued next month.)

# Alumna Is New York Photographer

Miss Shirley Williams, who attended Lindenwood in 1945-47, is now a staff photographer for the New York Herald-Tribune. After leaving Lindenwood she attended the Progressive School of Photography in New Haven, Conn. As a newspaper photographer she has already met two kings, a queen and a princess. She is living in a New York apartment with a Lindenwood classmate, Miss Diana de Rousche.

# ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

From Mrs. William Nye Holway, of 2633 Terwilleger Blvd., Tulsa, Okla., comes an enthusiastic letter—and a contribution to the Alumnae Fund. Mrs. Holway, who was Polly Pollock, Class of '42, writes: "I have just read my Bulletin and am happy to learn of the Alumnae Fund. It is with much pleasure and pride that I take a small part in this drive. My warmest regards go to alumnae everywhere. Please convey my very best wishes to Cordelia Stumberg, and congratulations for her leadership, also best wishes to all friends on the Lindenwood campus."

#### WEDDINGS

On August 9 at Heron Lake, Minn., Miss Marjorie Fodness, daughter of Mrs. Verne E. Joslin, of St. Paul, Minn., became the bride of Harold Easterday. Mrs. Easterday attended Lindenwood in 1941-42. She and her husband are now at home in Redwood Falls, Minn.

A July bride was Miss Margaret Aymond Dyer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Bernard Hayden Dyer, of St. Charles. Miss Dyer, a member of the Class of '32, selected July 24 as the date of her marriage to Joseph Paul Ohrman in St. Charles.

June 23 was the date chosen by Miss Amy Lou Chailland, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Frank Chailland, of Kennett, Mo., for her marriage to William Baldwin Hemphill at Hernando, Miss. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Miss Pat McKee, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, chose June 12 as the date of her marriage to Robert Seward Menson in Washington, D. C.

# Hope of Tomorrow



This handsome young man is Gordon Crocker and he is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Sheldon H. Grocker, of 7302 Dixie Ave., Houston, Texas. Mrs. Grocker was Virginia Norton and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

Lindenwood Bride



Mrs. Roger McKemy posed for this picture after her marriage at Trenton, Mo., on June 3. Mrs. McKemy, who was Miriam Eleanor Brown, is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ott Brown, of Trenton and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

Another June bride was Miss Mary Ellen Bennett, of Peoria, Ill. Miss Bennett, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, was married to Chester W. Mulka on June 13 in Peoria. She and her husband are now at home at 309 Brans Ave., Peoria.

On July 7 at Chester, Ill., Miss Dorothy Gail Roberts, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. C. Roberts, of Chester, Ill., became the bride of Wilbert John Magers at Chester. Mrs. Magers is a member of the Class of '48.

July 17 was the date chosen by Miss Jane P. Evans for her marriage to Robert W. Richardson at Amherst, Mass. Mrs. Richardson attended Lindenwood in 1944-46. She and her husband are now at home at 371 Waverly Oaks Road, Waltham. Mass.

#### BIRTHS

Sally Lynn is the name selected for the daughter born on August 2 to Mr. and Mrs. James W. Quillian, of 6415 N. Pennsylvania Ave., Oklahoma City, Okla. Mrs. Quillian, who was Flora Mae Cravens, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A son, who has been named Hal Edwin, was born on August 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Sam Bohannon, of 2455 Northland Ave., St. Louis. Mrs. Bohannon was Effic Reinemer and she is a member of the Class of '38.

#### 8

#### Lindenwood Children







William Sweet, at left, posed for this picture when he was 6 months-old. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Robert Sweet, of Caledonia, Mich. Mrs. Sweet was Vera Langenbacher and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-43. Virginia Ann Rooke, center, is 3 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Derek S. Rooke, of Le Grange, Tenn. Mrs. Rooke was Louise Pankey and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-43. Geoffery Eugene Dick, right, was 16 months-old when this picture was taken. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Eugene G. Dick, of 2161 N. Seventy-fourth St., Milwaukee, Wis. Mrs. Dick was Gloria Gnevo and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A son, who has been named Gregory Lloyd, was born on January 2 to Mr. and Mrs. Sheldon Lloyd Sutton, of 323 Yorktown Road, Lexington Park, Md. Mrs. Sutton was Orlene Campbell and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

June 3 is the birthday of Alan Robert, born on that date to Mr. and Mrs. Lewis Harry Kirshner, of 208 Floyd St., Toledo, Ohio. Alan's mother was Shirley Goodman and she is a member of the class of '44.

A daughter, who has been named Katherine Ann, was born on April 22 to Mr. and Mrs. William H. Krueger, of 4958 Pernod St., St. Louis. Katherine's mother was Virginia Sterling, and she attended Lindenwood in 1930-32.

A future Lindenwood girl is Catherine Ann, who was born on June 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Frederick W. Lloyd, of 119 Stadium Park, Iowa City, Iowa. Mrs. Lloyd was Lois Ann Arnold and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

Daniel Theodore is the name chosen for the son born on August 3 to Mr. and Mrs. Cole Grossman, of 1052 Terrace Dr., Richmond Heights, Mo. Mrs. Grossman, was Ruth E. Singer and she attended Lindenwood in 1926-28. A son, who has been named Richard Harris, was born on July 16 to Mr. and Mrs. Max Goldberg, of 915 Monaco Parkway, Denver, Colo. Richard has two brothers, Charles and Harold, and a sister, Dorothy Lee. Their mother was Miriam Harris and she attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

August 3 is the birthday of the son born to Mr. and Mrs. Keith Atterburg, of 2800 Plank Road, Keokuk, Iowa. He has been named Frederick Conradt. Mrs. Atterberg was Gracia Lou Arnold, Class of '29.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Marie Louise, who was born July 14 to Mr. and Mrs. M. B. Van Hoose, of 1420 E. Thirty-fifth Place, Tulsa, Okla. Marie has a brother, Michael Henry, 4. Their mother was Betty Parish, Class of '41.

A son, who has been named John Pierson, was born on July 14 to Mr. and Mrs. J. Byron Miller, of 1233 Woodlawn Drive, New Castle, Ind. John has a sister, Barbara Field, who is 2. Their mother was Elizabeth Ann Field, attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.